
OLA Legislative Committee

Monday, May 19, 2014

10:00 am– 12:00 pm

State Law Library, Salem
Present: Janet Webster, Amy Goodall, Sara Charlton, Buzzy Nielsen (phone), Abigail Elder, Diedre Conkling, Cathryn Bowie (phone), Kate Lasky, Candice Watkins (phone), Janet Tapper (phone), Jen Mauer, MaryKay Dahlgreen, MaryBeth Herkert, Sue Luddington, Carol Dinges, Ruth Murray

1. Review of action items
a. Conference programs: Abigail and Sara reported that both programs were well received. Planning Your Message to Voters: How to Talk to Voters - Not Just Library Users and What Worked?: Evaluating your Grant Funded Programs 
b. Janet, Diedre and Abigail will start collecting resources for starting a district. - Pending

c. Move of Advocacy web resources to Legislative web page – Arlene and Janet -pending
d. Experiment with setting up a table of school district on the wiki for tracking progress on school librarians – We discussed this later.
e. Acknowledgement of National Library Week – We will tackle next year.
2. Lobbyists’ Report: Amy reported that we are still waiting for legislative appointments to the State Library Task Force.  More may happen after the primaries and Senator Devlin has alluded to new developments.  We’ll continue to wait.   The See to Read program is being managed by the Public Library Division. Pam North has had great response to the proposal to extend the Lions vision program with screening in local libraries. 
3. State Library Transformation Project;
Janet gave a brief update on the Task Force: it will not meet this month (May Committee Days). It is scheduled to meet during the September and December Committee Days.  She suggested that this would make it very difficult to get legislation into the pipeline and that perhaps OLA should consider what we can do to help move the process along.

Janet welcomed MaryBeth Herkert, the State Archivist, to the meeting and asked her to give an overview of the mission of Archives and what projects she is currently working on.  Archives has thre primary activities:  traditional archiving of the State’s official and written history, current record keeping for 4000 state entities, and publishing of required information such as administrative rules and the Oregon Blue Book.  She has been working to rebrand the Archives as the State’s Information Manager and Broker.  Her primary effort on this front has been implementation of a statewide electronic records management system.  ORMS (Oregon Record Management System) is a private/public partnership that uses cloud storage to provide more efficient record storage and web-based access.   She and her staff are ingesting current records, scanning on demand and digitizing high demand ‘collections’ such as the legislative history of the Oregon Beach Bill.  
MaryKay brought up the difference between publishing and printing.  This is unresolved and brings in the role of libraries as a conduit for people to access information that may be in digital form or not.  This is part of the digital divide issue.  It also has implications for the OrDocs program. There is the question of who pays if all government information is digital and constituents need to print. 
We also touched on federal documents and how slow that process is to change.  Arlene Weibel at the State Library is the state expert.  One strategy is to do a better job of federating access to existing digital copies rather than attempting to do more local digitization. 

We then discussed next steps in making progress on the transformation project.  We agreed that a starting point is for the Legislative Committee leadership (Janet and Abigail) to work with MaryKay, MaryBeth and Cathryn to develop a status report on the 2012 Work Group Report.  Much has been done or is in progress.  This has not been well-articulated so legislators can see the progress.  DAS never completed its promised report that might have covered some of this.  Diedre suggested that we include real information about the cost and time involved with digitization.  Janet and Abigail will follow up after the end of the May in case there is sudden movement on the Legislative Task Force. 
4. School library update 

Jen reported on the three prong approach developed at the meeting in April around encouraging a robust response to required reporting on progress towards quality school library programs. 
a. A letter to superintendents about the 2014 CIP reporting is set to go out this week signed by Susan Stone, OASL President, and Penny Hummel, OLA President.  The letter will also go to the ESDs.

b. A press release needs to be crafted that provides information for the interested public about the opportunity the CIP reporting provides for parent and citizen input.  Candice agreed to take the lead on this aiming at a June 2 release date.  Janet Tapper suggested that the academic library community would like to be involved.

c. Candice has started to solicit local librarians who would be willing to visit with their superintendents around the importance of strong school library programs.  She’ll  solicit more participants and work with Jen on the talking points

Deidre will work with Jen to use the committee’s wiki to post resources.

Ruth reported the sad news that PSU is cutting the masters program in school librarianship and will curtail the endorsement program.  This means there will be no local option for this training.

Jen also suggested that we write a letter to ODE from OLA supporting the newly crafted school library standards.  Janet will follow up with Jen on the who and when. 

5. Letter on funding libraries and museums, in response to Sen Ryan’s proposed budget to cut IMLS 
Every year Senator Ryan propose to cut IMLS in the federal budget.  Vermont and Washington Library Associations have followed ALA’s lead in taking a position.  We agreed that OLA should as well.  Diedre will draft a position brief that will be presented to the OLA Board for approval.
6. Net Neutrality
The FCC is currently taking comments on the proposal to establish net neutrality rules.  Senator Wyden is a major proponent.  The Committee felt OLA should comments in favor of the FCC having authority to establish enforceable net neutrality rules and describe the internet as a common carrier.  ALA is covering the issue (http://www.districtdispatch.org/2014/05/game-redux-network-neutrality/). Abigail and Sarah will work on this.  Comments may be submitted over the next four months (until September 2014) http://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-launches-broad-rulemaking-protect-and-promote-open-internet
7. Debrief on National Library Legislative Day
Abigail and Sara reported on a good visit.  Major issues have not changed – e-rate, open access, net neutrality and LSTA funding.  Walden’s aide was non-committal and not very engaging.  Bonamici met with the group and was great.  All other visits went well with good conversations.  MaryKay suggested that we try to involve children in our legislative visits.  We thought the our local legislative day would be a good place to pilot this.  
8. Committee membership (Janet/Abigail)
Two committee members have terms expiring in 8/2014. Carol Dinges has agreed to continue for another three year term.  Janet will contact Emily Ford.  Tina Hovekamp has been appointed director of the Central Oregon Community College Library so will step down.  Nathan Pedersen from Deschutes Public Library will fill out her term.
9. Review of Action Items
a. Janet, Diedre and Abigail will start collecting resources for starting a district. - Pending

b. Move of Advocacy web resources to Legislative web page – Arlene and Janet -pending
c. Janet and Abigail will work with MaryKay, MaryBeth and Cathryn to develop a status report on the 2012 Work Group Report.  This will include a time/cost description of digitization.

d. Candice will craft the press release on school libraries aiming at a June 2 release date. 

e. Candice will solicit more participants to talk to their superintendents and work with Jen on the talking points.
f. Deidre will work with Jen to use the committee’s wiki to post resources.
g. Jen and Janet will write a letter to ODE from OLA supporting the newly crafted school library standards. 

h. Diedre will draft a position brief opposing the Ryan Budget’s zero funding of IMLS that will be presented to the OLA Board for approval.
i. Sara and Abigail will draft a position brief for Net Neutrality.
Meeting Dates:

July 21  - Salem 10-12

